N.Y.C. CHINATOWN REUNION NEWSLETTER


CALIFORNIA

IRON ROAD PIONEERS 
Chinese Railroad Worker 
STATUE DEDICATION 

by Randy Bloch 

See attachment for picture of statue…..

THERE ARE MANY STATUES OF MEN SLAYING LIONS, BUT IF ONLY THE LIONS WERE SCULPTORS, THERE MIGHT BE QUITE A DIFFERENT SET OF STATUES 
Historian, Barbara Tuchman 


It is said nothing moves the human heart more powerfully than appreciation. On January 18, 2003 at 10:00 a.m., in Railroad Square beside San Luis Obispo's Amtrak Station, the long-awaited Iron Road Pioneers statue dedication was held, favored by a cloudless sky and the ocean air the city is famous for. With its expansive theme of appreciation for the Chinese railroad workers who completed the Southern Pacific Railroad, and the Chinese American builders of the West, the spirit of this statue touches the sublime, which is perhaps the purpose of statuary contemplated by Barbara Tuchman in her statement. 

Held Martin Luther King Day weekend against the backdrop of an anti-war demonstration in town, the dedication ceremony was originally scheduled for December 14th, but cancelled due to rain. Event organizers had agonized over their decision to change the date and apologized profusely for the inconvenience. 

Though dedicated on January 18th, the statue has been in place since October of 2002. Half was constructed in Quebec, Canada; the other half in San Luis Obispo. 

Erecting a statue honoring the Central Coast Chinese railroad workers was first suggested to 

the City in 1994. A diverse community known for its harmonious blending of many groups, the City embraced the suggestion, but after early excitement, the idea lost momentum due to fundraising obstacles and bureaucratic hurdles. 

Completion of the ten-year, $125,000, Iron Road Pioneers project was accomplished by a small coalition of like-minded historic and cultural groups, including the Chinese Professional Association (CPA), which for five years has steered the project's finances and logistics and the city’s Art in Public Places which provided a dollar for dollar match totaling $50,000. Also involved were faculty of Cal Poly San Luis Obispo, the San Luis Obispo County Historical Society whose non-profit status conferred donor tax benefits, the San Luis Obispo County Cultural Heritage Commission, and the San Luis Obispo Railroad Museum. The City donated the land the sculpture stands on. Coming soon are a commemorative plaque, a park bench, and nighttime illumination for the site. 

For Brigadier General, John Gong, of the U.S. Army 40th Infantry Division, the January 18th dedication culminated five years of hard work and persistence to see Iron Road Pioneers to completion. General Gong—one of 3 or 4 Chinese American generals in the U.S. Armed Forces—emceed Saturday's event. He extended himself painstakingly to ensure all involved were thanked and acknowledged, and that guests were comfortable. In his comments on the statue he remarked, "They opened up the doors of commerce to the rest of the world." Elizabeth MacQueen, who created Iron Road Pioneers, was then invited to the podium. MacQueen remarked, "This is the first substantial piece of public art in San Luis Obispo." and said she was "amazed at the 

perseverance of the people who completed the project." 


Chinese American historian, Phillip Choy—representing the Chinese Historical Society of America—pointed out that the statue is "showing the nation how to correct a major historical error," addressing the idea that Chinese labor had less role in constructing the railroads than commonly believed. 

Chinese community elder and guest of honor, Mr. Howard (Toby) Louis—sporting a yellow-flowered boutonniere and Western-style bolo with jade neckpiece—spoke next. Mr. Louis is the youngest son of Ah Louis who, as an herbalist, general store owner, foreman, and employment agent for the Central Coast Chinese railroad workers, helped build San Luis Obispo. It is not an overstatement that Ah Louis' presence in 19th Century San Luis Obispo was sine qua non for it to become the community it is today. As Ah Louis' sole surviving child, Howard Louis is the personification and embodiment of Central California Chinese American history. His opening words at the Iron Road Pioneers dedication are likely one of the purest, most pithy speeches ever delivered: "Dad, Mom, and [my] seven brothers and sisters are up there smiling." This was a great day in the life of this gentleman, scholar and elder statesman, and the crowd, leaning to catch his every word, could not get enough of him. 

The Chinese Historical Society of Southern California, represented by Eugene, Susan and Bernie Moy; Wing and Joyce Mar; Linda Chong; Gilbert Hom, Rosalyn K. Chen-Yee and friend; Bill and Natalina Chew; and, Randall and Maureen Bloch presented a certificate of appreciation to Mr. Louis on behalf of the Society. Speaking for CHSSC, Eugene Moy remarked that though probably 

all California's 58 counties have remnants and a legacy of the early Chinese presence, only San Luis Obispo County could muster the wherewithal to raise this wonderful statue. 

With the statue's bronze plaque not ready for the ceremony, the foundry prepared a facsimile, which was on display. The plaque reads: 
This sculpture commemorates and honors the enormous contribution of the Chinese immigrants who helped build the early railroads on the central coast and across our nation. Their laborious efforts helped to lay the early foundations for San Luis Obispo to become the premier model urban community that we enjoy today. The first narrow gauge rail line in this region was completed in 1876. It enabled San Luis Obispo's agricultural areas to send their products worldwide via Port Harford (now Port San Luis). Thousands of Chinese laborers graded the roadbeds, built trestles, cut major access roads, and risked their lives in the process. Many died and were laid to rest in unmarked graves. This sculpture is an everlasting monument in recognition of those iron road pioneers. 

REMINDER

The Bill Moyers PBS series (check the following website for more information), 

http://www.opb.org/edmedia/becomingamerican/index.html
being shown on March 25th, 26th and 27th and highlighting Erika Lee’s interview, (daughter of Fay Huie Lee and niece of Mary Huie Toy), currently has a website where information regarding her book “At America’s Gate,” dealing with Chinese immigration can be viewed. The website detailing her book is:  

http://uncpress.unc.edu/books/T-5308.html
(If you have trouble clicking onto these websites, then copy and paste to the URL Address line)

WHATEVER HAPPENED TO?
Edman (a/k/a Skaggs) Chin

Well, Edman or Skaggs, as we all called him, is happily married to Ruth and living in West Covina, CA.  Ed was involved in the planning and designing of many, many restaurants throughout the world and also involved with expanding the Benihana Restaurants including over 20 major hotels.  You may have read about his creativity over the years in newspapers and magazines.  He is currently Director of Development for the entire Asian 

region for Universal Studios for all their international theme parks and is also a consultant to many private investors.  And, he is a realtor in Los Angeles.  

Not bad for the “bad boy” of Chinatown!!!  Anyone wishing to contact him can do so at: skaggs.ny@charter.net.   I’m sure he would love to hear from old friends.

NORTHEAST CORRIDOR  INFO

There are “Chinese” busses running from New York to Boston and Washington, DC at bargain prices.  There also are busses going to Philadelphia, Richmond, VA and even Detroit.  Check out the following website for more info and schedules:

www.ivymedia.com/bus.  Also because of the competition, Greyhound has special deals too.  Check their website: www.greyhound.com
Join AARP

If you are 50 or over, you’ll have access to:
… Savings when you travel worldwide
… Workshops, seminars and your local AARP chapter
… Subscriptions to AARP’s bimonthly member magazine and the AARP 

Bulletin
… Lobbying efforts in Washington, D.C., and in your state on issues such as Medicare, Social Security and more
… Member savings with America Online and Earthlink services
… Volunteer opportunities in your community
Plus, your AARP membership dues include your spouse/partner
… Call 1-800-424-3410
… Go to www.aarp.org
… Or, mail to AARP, P.O. Box 199, Long Beach, Ca 90801
1 year/$12.50, 2 years/$21.00, 3 years/$29.50
TODAY’S HUMOR
Warning:

We've just been notified by Security that there have been 6 suspected terrorists working out of your office. Five of the six have been apprehended.  Bin Sleepin, Bin Loafin, Bin Goofin, Bin Lunchin and Bin Drinkin have been taken into custody. Security advised us that 

they could find no one fitting the
description of the sixth cell member, Bin Workin, at your office. Security is confident that anyone who looks like he's Bin Workin will be very easy to spot.

You are obviously not a suspect at this time.
